BALQUIDDER DEER MANAGEMENT GROUP

MINUTES 
Autumn Meeting   

Thursday 9th November 2023
at 7.00pm
BALQUHIDDER HALL
1 Welcome
Present: Hamish Thomson (WTS Glenfinglas, Chair), Victor Clements (Secretary), Paul Bekier & Matthys Jooste (FLS), Jimmy Irvine (Nature Scot), Alan Sneddon (Monachyle Mhor & Monachyle Glen), Malcolm Walker (Scottish Water), Fraser Lamont (RSPB), Richard Clarkson (Great Trossachs Forest Project Co-ordinator), Ellie Mayhew (Wild Strathfillan), Emma Paterson & Nicola Colquhoun (Suie), Mike Luti (Monachyle Beag & Auchleskine), Falcon Frost (Glenfalloch/ ADMG) & Julian Clarke (Glenfalloch)
2 Apologies
Ian Dingwall (Suie), David Beaumont (RSPB- Wild Strathfillan), David Lowes (Glenfalloch), Harriet Donald (LLTNPA), Tom Turnbull (ADMG).
3 Minutes of previous meeting 
The minutes were taken as read, proposed by Fraser Lamont, and seconded by Matthys Jooste.

4 Matters Arising
There were no matters arising.

5 Financial Position
The DMG had a balance of £6773,95 at present, with an additional subscription recently received, and ADMG subscription paid for the year. There were a number of DMG subscriptions still outstanding, and there seemed little prospect of receiving these.

The DMG would be receiving £10,000 of SRDP money to take forwards the deer plan, but this would be managed by WTS.
6 Stag season report
It was a wet season at Glenfalloch. They had got six stags less than target, but will pick this up over the winter as opportunities arise to remove poorer animals. The stags had been in good condition, and a start had been made to hinds.

At Monachyle Beag and Auchleskine, the stag cull was up a bit, with animals in good condition.

Suie had 14 stags, with good numbers and condition, although average weights were down on previous year.

RSPB had seven stags. Deer were looking good, although fewer numbers in evidence.

Monachyle Mhor/ Forest had 16 + 5 stags. The rut was late, and quick to finish, but animals were in good condition. Fewer hinds were in evidence. There were only two blank days.
FLS had 191 stags to date, average larder weight 47 kgs, indicating a high proportion of younger animals. There had been a good rut, but it was late. In some areas, it felt like there had been no rut at all. FLS had been leaving bigger animals, and were now more than half way through their stag cull.

WTS Glenfinglas were continuing to use contractors due to long term absence of staff member. Situation would be reviewed next year.
7 Health & safety/ wellbeing issues

There was a discussion about guests coming from agents who were not fit enough to be on the hill, and how this put stalkers in a tricky situation. The terrain in Balquhidder was very difficult, and it was important that agents and guests knew this in advance. There were also a lot of walkers in the area, and disturbed stalks led to additional time being required to find and retrieve another animal, so fitness was very important.

One member said that they had given clear instruction to agents as to the type of client required, and this worked well for them. Balquhidder was not an easy place to shoot over.

There was also mention made of Lyme’s Disease, with several cases within the DMG, and stalkers vulnerable almost all year round now. One DMG member contracted the illness this year, but with untypical symptoms which had been difficult to recognize, and recovery was taking some time. There was a suggestion that a vaccine for the illness might be available by 2026.
All clients should be advised of the risks of Lyme’s Disease.

There had also been a case of tick borne encephalitis in England, and mention was also made of a tick bite condition which resulted in people being unable to digest red meat properly. There was a case of this locally. It is hugely important therefore for all staff to beware of ticks.
8 Updating deer management plan
Current position
FGS Funding for taking forward the deer plan had been received, and VC had begun meeting and discussing management objectives with DMG members. The deer plan would be designed to take account of a wide range of woodland initiatives and issues throughout the DMG area, including potential woodland creation and ongoing native woodland regeneration schemes, the range of woodland designated sites, and felling and restocking programmes. These activities were taking place throughout the DMG area.

Timeline

The intention is to speak to everyone by early December, and to produce a scoping report at that point, so that people knew what range of activities might be going on over the next 5- 10 years. This would be discussed with Scottish Forestry and Agency staff to determine what an appropriate deer plan might then look like to accommodate this, and it is the intention to try to agree an appropriate plan by the DMG spring meeting in April, covering the years 2024- 29.
It is recognized that some properties may still be in the development phase of projects, and some details may have to be kept confidential and not disclosed until a later date, The process will be able to accommodate this, and the timeline adjusted if necessary so as not to complicate any projects being developed. 

2023-24 hind culls

Nature Scot had produced a simple population model that used present hind & calve cull targets for 23/24. This model can then highlight whether delivery of the overall population target of approx. 1000 hinds across the group (previous DMP population target) will be achieved. The model suggests a reduction in  hind numbers by approx. 60 percent to 1000 animals, with an approx. target of 500 hinds in both north and south. However, this is reductions is primarily due to the
 culling of hinds in the south half of the group.

The model did not take account of animals that might be hidden in forestry and not counted. FLS estimated that this could involve another 1500 animals. Retrospective modelling suggested that there could be slightly more than this, possibly 1800, but the two figures came to more or less the same conclusion.

The following hind cull are what the estates themselves have suggested prior to the meeting. Nature Scot would like to see estates, particularly in the North half of the group, culling more hinds than this to start to drive down numbers, but these numbers were c 230 more than last year, and it was important to provide a clear statement of intent. The deer plan would set out cull levels from 2024-25 onwards, based on a better analysis of information, and hopefully this would give DMG members more confidence in what might be required.

[image: image1.emf]2023 hind cull hinds calves North

South Ben More 0 0

Glenfinglas 130 50 Suie 50 20

FLS Katrine 185 130 Monachyle Glen

Inversnaid 20 8 Monachyle Mhor 20 8

Glenfalloch 30 12 Monachyle Beag 12 3

Balliemore Glenogle & Leskine 15 15

Muirlaggan 40 15 Edinchip 5 2

Blair Creich 30 10 Auchleskine 3 1

Inverlochlarig (Stronavar) 12 3 Craigruie 15 7

TOTAL 447 228 FLS Crianlarich 40 40

FLS Kirkton 7 8

TOTAL 167 104


*no cull target for Ballimore or Edinchip received. Edinchip cull based on the 21/22 cull info. no target for Monachyle Glen provided yet as difficult to gauge due to forest population. 

There was a significant discussion about lack of lardering capacity within the area, and the difficulty of getting game dealers to pick up in remote locations. Even FLS larder at Aberfoyle was operating to capacity, and it was often difficult to get deer moved on quickly enough, given the extensive area it is required to service. The poor venison price was also a deterrent to some members in culling more hinds. 
9 Member changes feedback

Julian Clarke had taken on the estate management role at Glenfalloch.

There would be significant woodland felling & restructuring in Monachyle Glen, and this would be followed up during the deer planning process.

Suie would be taking forwards a new AECS moorland scheme, and would be removing c 300 sheep from the Luib part of their ground.

WTS Glenfinglas would shortly be recruiting a new ranger, and were currently finalizing their 5- year property management plan. This would include some new woodland creation and regeneration areas, and some deer fencing would be taken down.

FLS were having to fell a lot of larch trees to counteract disease risk. These areas would be planted with alternative species which were inevitably softer and more palatable to deer, meaning that greater culls would be required.
10 Wild Strathfillan Project

The Nature Restoration Fund (Nature Scot grant scheme) was not supporting a range of herbivore management elements that Wild Strathfillan had wanted to take forwards, and they were looking at other options now for doing this. They would have liked to have supported better local venison processing and marketing in particular. 

They had received £80 k in funding to help develop some potential projects for green funding.

Wild Strathfillan had access to a thermal drone, and had been in contact with several properties about how this could best be used, which might include fence inspection and counting defined areas to inform very local deer culling decisions.

A summary report of activity to date had been produced, and this would be forwarded to DMG members.

Landowner engagement with the initiative has generally been very good.

11 Wider Deer Management Issues

Nature Scot Update

The Strategic Deer board were looking at a range of incentives and regulation to give greater flexibility and effectiveness in deer management moving forwards. They had a range of priority areas, and these included the BqDMG area as a key component within the Loch Lomond & Trossachs National Park area. East Loch Lomond and Glenartney were also on agency radar.
Nature Scot are concerned that only half of Bq DMG members are  attending meetings. Mention was made of the potential use of intervention (i.e section 7 agreements) to help facilitation of the group and ensure a wider collaborative approach to management. If the  greater hind cull in particular could not be delivered within the area then this could also act as a trigger for intervention. To this end, Nature Scot were looking for a significant increase in hind cull this winter, and it is hoped that the deer plan discussions will help facilitate that.

As is widely known now, there was no longer a closed season for males, lighter 80 grain ammunition was being permitted to target red, sika & fallow deer, and thermal imaging/ night vision scopes could also now be used as of 3rd November. If being used at night, night shooting authorization would be required.

There was little commentary on any of the above legislative changes.
ADMG Comment
The ADMG autumn report is attached with these minutes. The spring 2024 AGM will be on 13th March, not the 20th as stated.
12  Next meeting (s)

The next meeting with be on Thursday 18th April, 2 pm at Balquhidder Hall. Note change of time to early afternoon.
13  AOCB
There had been a couple of sika males reported at Glenfalloch, and a very dark calf reported elsewhere which might have been a sika calf.

Members were reminded about the white faced deer in the area, and to try and refrain from shooting them where possible.

Perth & Kinross Council were lobbying very hard to have a national park in Highland Perthshire, which would almost come right through to the boundary of the LLTNPA area. However, there are believed to be 10 candidate areas in total.

There were still a lot of discussions going on about sheep, numbers still coming in to Loch Katrine, and other farmers gathering up strays for return. Communications were better now around the issue, and it is hoped that a regular routine for dealing with issues can be developed. Given FLS management objectives in particular, but also some other properties, tolerance of stray sheep is less than it might have been in the past, and this was a challenge for DMG members to try and address.
�Do you mean: ...this reduction is primarily due to…  ?





